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October 11, 2004

The Honorable Larry Phillips

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Phillips:

Ordinance #14797 required the Office of Management and Budget (OMB) to submit to the Council revised budget plans for the agencies involved with State v. Ridgway and the Green River Homicides Investigation (GRHI) by January 22, 2004.  You may recall that the materials I transmitted in response to that proviso did not include information for the Sheriff’s Office.  The materials provided to OMB initially by the Sheriff’s Office raised substantial questions that precluded a complete analysis of the proposal.  After several attempts, the Sheriff’s Office submitted revised spending plans to OMB in June and July that allowed for a more complete analysis of the proposal.  These materials are the basis for today’s transmittal and provide the background for the revised 2004 budget plan for the Sheriff’s Office for the resources originally provided in support of GRHI. 

Specifically included in this package are:

· Revised 2004 budget plan for the Sheriff’s Office on the reporting format approved in Motion 11726.
· Written explanations from the Sheriff’s Office about its 2004 work plans for the former GRHI resources.
· An ordinance and related fiscal note that, if approved by the Council, appropriates $764,399 and 6.17 FTEs to the Sheriff’s Office in support of its 2004 work plan.  The funding source for this appropriation is the Criminal Justice Out-Year Mitigation Reserve.  
· Revenue certification from the Finance and Business Operation Division (FBOD) for federal grant revenue receipts by the Sheriff’s Office.

Historical Overview

On November 5, 2003, Gary Ridgway pled guilty to 48 counts of aggravated first-degree murder and on December 18, 2003, Mr. Ridgway was sentenced to life in prison without the possibility of parole.  These events in late 2003 marked the end to a majority of the work on the State v. Ridgway case and the GRHI.  Meanwhile, the proposed budget I transmitted to the Council in October 2003 included budget levels that assumed the investigation and case would continue in 2004, with a trial start date of July 2004.  Mr. Ridgway’s guilty pleas and sentencing negated the need for most of the resource levels assumed in my proposed budget.  However, the timing of the pleas and sentencing did not allow for the development of revised 2004 spending plans for the agencies involved in the case for inclusion in the 2004 Adopted Budget.  Knowing more time would be needed to develop and analyze these revised plans, the Council adopted a 2004 budget that only provided the affected agencies, including the Sheriff’s Office, with 25% of the funding originally provided in the 2004 Executive Proposed Budget for the case and investigation.  The Council also required, through a series of provisos, agencies to submit revised spending plans for Council approval in early 2004.  

The Sheriff’s Office spending plan has been a work in progress since the end of 2003.  It took some time for the Sheriff’s Office to determine how it would conclude activities associated with GRHI and re-deploy grant-funded resources to other priorities identified by the Sheriff’s Office.  The Sheriff’s Office submitted its final written plan to OMB on June 2, 2004.  The budget plan required by Ordinance #14797 using the reporting format adopted under Motion #11726 followed in a submission to OMB on July 14, 2004. 

Evolution of the GRHI Resources

Effective March 31, 2004, the GRHI no longer exists.  The Sheriff’s Office began winding down the investigation following the guilty pleas and sentencing of Mr. Ridgway in late 2003.  The Sheriff’s Office has eliminated some of the former GRHI resources and has re-deployed a majority of the remaining resources to two new functions within the Sheriff’s Office – Homeland Security (HLS) and the Violent Crimes Review Team (VCRT).  Below is a discussion about the 2004 spending plans for the four broad categories of activities:

GRHI Closeout ($204,908):  The Sheriff’s Office 2004 spending plan identifies just over $200,000 in costs associated with concluding the GRHI.  Six uniformed personnel and 2 TLTs worked on these closeout activities for various durations during the first 3 months of 2004.  The Sheriff’s Office officially disbanded the GRHI on March 31, 2004.  On this date, the taskforce headquarters were vacated and the remaining positions were either eliminated or re-deployed to other functions, as described below.  

Violent Crimes Review Team ($235,784):  The VCRT, which operates out of the Major Crimes Unit, consists of three former GRHI detectives.  The team’s purpose is to continue investigating approximately 22 unsolved Ridgway-related homicides and other unsolved violent and missing person cases that may be attributable to Mr. Ridgway or other suspects.  A portion of the costs associated with the VCRT (as well as other portions of the 2004 spending plan) are supported by Federal grant revenues ($132,685).  The Sheriff’s Office plans to staff the VCRT for the duration of these grants, which are due to expire on May 31, 2006.  A discussion of the grant revenues is included later in this letter.

Homeland Security ($1,036,744):  The Sheriff’s Office 2004 spending plan identifies just over $1 million in resource needs for a Homeland Security Unit.  This unit draws on five former GRHI detectives and one former GRHI sergeant.  The unit is also comprised of six detective positions that were added in mid-2003 and continued in the 2004 budget (supported by Federal grant revenues) to focus on HLS needs.  Of the $1 million needed in 2004 for this function, $361,368 was provided in the 2004 Adopted Budget.  
The Sheriff’s Office has identified four goals for the HLS unit:

· To provide first responders with necessary protective equipment and training to carry out their duties.

· To train command personnel in how to manage large-scale catastrophic events.

· To develop a regional intelligence and information-sharing infrastructure with local, state and federal partners to identify new threats and help prevent acts of terrorism.

· To enhance physical security and procedures at Sheriff’s Office and King County facilities.

As is the case with the VCRT resources, a portion of the costs associated with the HLS unit are supported by Federal grant revenues ($657,824).  These grants are expected to expire on 
May 31, 2006.  The Sheriff’s Office notes in its June 2, 2004 written report to OMB that at the conclusion of this three-year grant:
“the incumbents will be redeployed to vacant positions in other areas of the organization.  It is the goal of the Sheriff’s Office that by the end of the COPS grant period that all of the training objectives have been met and that we have developed ways to incorporate the necessary HLS functions into the Sheriff’s Office.  We will also continue to look for grant opportunities to further our HLS efforts.”

A more detailed discussion of grant revenue issues follows later in this letter.

Eliminated or Returned to Existing Functions in the Sheriff’s Office ($392,652):  The 2004 spending plan eliminates or re-deploys into existing vacant positions nearly $400,000 in former GRHI resources.  The former GRHI captain position has been re-deployed into an existing vacant position.  Three TLT support positions have been eliminated and transportation, physical infrastructure, and DNA costs have been reduced.
Supplemental Needs:  The table below summarizes the resource needs for the various functions described above:

	
	’04 Proposed 

GRHI
	Adopted GRHI
	Adopted HLS
	Total Adopted GRHI & HLS
	Revised GRHI
	VCRT
	Revised HLS
	Eliminated
	Total 2004 Needs
	Supplemental Request

	Exp.
	$1,406,677
	$351,669
	$361,368
	$713,037
	$204,908
	$235,784
	$1,036,744
	($392,652)
	$1,477,436
	$764,399

	Rev.
	$548,175
	$548,175
	$361,368
	$909,543
	$59,324
	$132,685
	$657,824
	
	$849,833
	($59,710)


The Sheriff’s Office requires a supplemental appropriation of $764,399 to support its 2004 spending plan.
  

Funding Sources and Grant Revenue Issues

History of Federal Grants:  The subject of grant revenue support for the GRHI has been the topic of much discussion.  The Sheriff’s Office began seeking federal grant support for the GRHI shortly after DNA testing identified Gary Ridgway in September 2001 as a suspect in four of the so-called Green River homicides.  The initial budget plans for GRHI recognized federal grant revenues to offset the Current Expense Fund obligations required to support the GRHI.  The 2002 supplemental appropriation request that established funding for GRHI identified $500,000 in federal grant revenues in support of DNA testing costs.  These grant revenues were not actually collected by the Sheriff’s Office until 2003 and 2004 (two separate collections - $353,901 in June 2003 and $164,901 in March 2004).  

The Sheriff’s Office identified the potential for additional grant support for GRHI in its 2003 budget request.  The 2003 Adopted Budget for GRHI recognized two additional federal grant sources:

· $598,510 for a COPS Universal Hiring Grant and 

· $163,000 for an earmark grant.  

These grant amounts were just a fraction of the $3.3 million in federal grants that the Sheriff’s Office identified in its 2003 budget request for GRHI.
  
The Sheriff’s Office received an official award notification for the COPS grant in June 2003.  The COPS grant is a three-year grant totaling nearly $2.7 million in support of 15 detective positions.  Nine detective positions were designated for GRHI.  The remaining six detective positions were added in late 2003 for Homeland Security.  The Sheriff’s Office did not transfer any of the anticipated COPS grant revenue to the County coffers in 2003, although some accruals were recorded ($287,495).  The Sheriff’s Office was never awarded the earmark grant.    

The 2004 Adopted Budget continued to recognize additional revenues, totaling $548,175, from the COPS grant in support of GRHI.
  The Sheriff’s Office has transferred $346,820 ($287,495 represent the aforementioned 2003 accruals) in revenues in 2004 from the COPS grant.  The Sheriff’s Office confirms in the written materials that detail how the former GRHI resources have been re-deployed that the COPS grant can be used to support the VCRT and enhanced HLS activities.  It appears, however, that total revenue King County can expect to receive from the COPS grant for 2004 is less than what was assumed in the 2004 Adopted Budget.  This anticipated shortfall is documented in the table above and detailed in the attached spending plan.
  OMB took these revisions into account when developing the 2nd Quarter CX Financial Plan.
Revenue Certification:  The delay and gap in actual revenue collections versus budgeted revenues have been a significant concern to my staff and the County Council.  These concerns resulted in the Council including the following new proviso in the Sheriff’s Office budget when it passed Ordinance #14842 on March 8, 2004:

“Of this appropriation, $1,455,785 shall not be expended or encumbered until the Executive certifies in writing to the Council that the county has received revenues that, based on information from the sheriff’s office regarding awards of federal grants associated with the Green River Homicides Investigation, were budgeted in the General Fund Financial Plan…  The expenditure authority restricted by this proviso represents the amounts of revenues that were budgeted in the General Fund Financial Plan in 2002, 2003, and 2004 related to the Green River Homicides Investigation, less the amount of revenue already received.  The $1,455,785 in appropriation authority restricted by this proviso shall be made available for expenditure or encumbrance by the sheriff’s office only as these revenues are actually received and in the increments certified as actually received.  If, at the end of 2004, any amount of this restricted appropriation authority is in excess of such revenues certified as actually received, this excess amount of appropriation authority shall lapse and shall revert to fund balance.”

We can certify that $848,362 of DNA and COPS grant revenues have been received into the County’s General Fund.  The tables below document original General Fund revenue expectations as highlighted in the proviso as compared to actual revenue transfers since passage of the proviso.

Revenue Expectations as Documented in the Proviso  

	Grant
	Amount

	DNA Grant (2002)
	$500,000

	COPS Grant (2003)
	$598,510

	Earmark (2003)
	$163,000

	COPS Grant (2004)
	$548,175

	Less DNA Grant Collection (6/10/2003)
	($353,900)*

	Total in Proviso
	$1,455,785


* There is a slight discrepancy in the amount collected for the DNA grant in June, 2003.  The Sheriff’s Office has reported in its GRHI quarterly expenditure reports that $353,900 was collected.  The recent certification indicates that the actual transfer amount was $353,901.

Revenue Collections 
	Revenue Collection
	Amount

	DNA Grant (3/9/04)
	$146,099

	COPS Grant (2/26/04)
	$164,283

	COPS Grant (3/8/04)
	$123,212

	COPS Grant (6/3/04)
	$205,354

	COPS Grant (8/12/04)
	$209,414

	Certified Revenue (Since Mar. ’04)
	$848,362


Attached to this letter, please find a communication from FBOD certifying receipt of the revenues documented above.
We understand from representatives from the Sheriff’s Office that additional revenue collections are expected later this year.  My staff will continue monitoring these collections and will provide addition certifications, as needed, to the Council via the GRHI quarterly expenditure reports or the 4th quarter omnibus ordinance.  

Funding Source for the Supplemental:  The CJ Out-year Mitigation Reserve is the funding source for the $764,399 supplemental appropriation required to implement the Sheriff’s Office 2004 spending plan for the former GRHI resources.  I proposed the development of the CJ Out-year Mitigation Reserve as part of my 2004 Executive Proposed Budget as a mechanism for capturing any savings that could have resulted from an eventual plea bargain in the State v. Ridgway case and using that savings to partially mitigate the impact of future-year budget reductions on King County’s criminal justice agencies.  The Council approved this concept when adopting the 2004 budget and added to the Mitigation account from funds captured when it reduced funding by 75% to the agencies affected by State v. Ridgway and GRHI pending the development of the more detailed 2004 spending plans for the case.  We now know that the Sheriff’s Office will require more than funding appropriated in the 2004 Adopted Budget to support its 2004 spending plan.  As such, I am recommending that these funds come from the Mitigation Reserve.  This will leave the Mitigation Reserve with a balance of $9,112,112.
  My staff did reflect this adjustment in the 2nd Quarter CX Financial Plan.

As you can see from the discussion on grant revenues above, the Sheriff’s Office has been successful in securing grants in support of GRHI, HLS and VCRT.  However, all of these revenues have previously been accounted for in the CX Financial Plan.  Therefore, these grants cannot serve as the funding source for the supplemental appropriation request I am transmitting to you today.  In fact, and as I mentioned previously, the grant revenue assumptions previously accounted for in the Financial Plan are slightly high based on information provided by the Sheriff’s Office in its 2004 spending plan.  

Additional FTE Authority Required
The Sheriff’s Office 2004 spending plan calls for 9.17 FTEs to support GRHI, VCRT and expanded HLS activities.  It requires the addition of 6.17 FTEs to the Sheriff’s Office budget.  The table below provides a summary of how we arrived at this supplemental need.  A detailed discussion of the history follows after the table.

FTE History
	Action
	FTEs

	Original GRHI Supplemental (Ordinance #14313)
	11.00

	Reduction of 1 FTE in 2004 Adopted Budget
	(1.00)

	Remaining 2004 FTEs
	10.00

	Council Disappropriation of GRHI FTEs (Ordinance #14842)
	(11.00)

	Remaining GRHI FTEs
	(1.00)

	2004 Need (GRHI, VCRT and Expanded HLS)
	9.17

	Revised 2004 Need
	10.17

	Less Existing HLS Vapor Positions
	(4.00)

	TOTAL SUPPLEMENTAL NEED
	6.17


Understanding how this need arose requires starting with the original GRHI supplemental appropriation for the Sheriff in 2002.  Ordinance #14313 provided the Sheriff’s Office with 11.0 FTEs for the GRHI.  The Sheriff’s Office retained FTE authority for all of these positions in the 2004 Executive proposed budget.  My 2004 Executive proposed budget, based on a recommendation by the Sheriff’s Office, reduced the FTE authority for the GRHI by 1.0 FTE, leaving 10.0 FTEs approved specifically for GRHI.
  These FTE assumptions were retained in the adoption of the 2004 budget.

Meanwhile, Council, through the passage of Ordinance #14842, disappropriated all FTEs (11.0) that had originally been provided to the Sheriff’s Office for GRHI as a result of not receiving sufficient information from the Sheriff’s Office on its 2004 spending plan for GRHI.  Unfortunately, one of these 11 FTEs had already been cut in the 2004 budget.  Because of this action, the Sheriff’s Office needs 10.17 FTEs to implement its 2004 spending plan for 9.17 FTEs needed for GRHI, VCRT and expanded HLS activities.  

My staff has identified four existing HLS vapor positions in the Sheriff’s Office budget that we are recommending be used to offset this supplemental FTE need.  Council, in adopting the 2002 budget, added ten ‘vapor’ FTEs to the Sheriff’s Office budget in recognition of the fact that the Sheriff’s Office was seeking federal revenue support for ‘domestic security’ activities.  The Sheriff’s Office was given no spending authority with these FTEs.  Then, last summer, the Sheriff’s Office advised the County that it had retained a grant that allowed for the hiring of 6.0 FTE uniformed personnel for homeland security purposes.
  The 2003 3rd quarter omnibus provided funding for six of the ten ‘vapor’ domestic security FTEs for which the Sheriff’s Office already had FTE authority.  This left four of the vapor position unfunded.  
The Sheriff’s Office 2004 spending plan for the former GRHI resources diverts six of the former GRHI detectives to augment HLS functions already approved in the 2003 3rd quarter omnibus ordinance and continued in the 2004 Adopted Budget.  I am recommending that the remaining four vapor positions be used to support this enhancement of the HLS resources.  This lowers the Sheriff’s Office 2004 supplemental FTE needs from 10.17 to 6.17.

Approval of the Sheriff’s Office 2004 spending plan and related supplemental appropriation ordinance will result in the following FTE resource levels for GRHI, VCRT, and HLS.

	
	Adopted GRHI
	Adopted HLS
	Total ‘04 Adopted GRHI & HLS
	Revised GRHI
	VCRT
	Revised HLS
	Eliminated
	Total Need
	Supplemental Request

	2004 FTE
	10.0
	6.0
	16.0
	1.25
	2.25
	11.67
	.83
	15.17
	6.17*

	2005 FTE
	
	
	
	0.0
	3.0
	12.0
	
	15.0
	


* The supplemental need assumes 1 additional FTE to correct the double-reduction of one of the sergeant FTEs 

resulting from a reduction in the ’04 adopted budget and the disappropriation of the GRHI FTEs in ordinance #14842.

Thank you for your consideration of the Sheriff’s Office budget plan for the former GRHI resources.  Please contact Steve Call, Director, Office of Management and Budget, 

at (206) 296-3434, if you have any questions.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims

King County Executive

Enclosures

cc:
King County Councilmembers



ATTN:  Scott White, Chief of Staff

  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




  Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, BFM Committee




  Anne Noris, Clerk of the Council


Steve Call, Director, Office of Management & Budget (OMB)

Debora Gay, Deputy Director, OMB

Beth Goldberg, Budget Supervisor, OMB

The Honorable David Reichert, King County Sheriff


Bill Wilson, Finance Manager, King County Sheriff’s Office
� The spending plan also indicates that 2004 revenue projections should be lowered by $59,710.  This will be discussed further in the revenue/grant section of this letter.


� These federal grant revenues were identified in the following change items in the Sheriff’s Office 2003 budget request:  DS-06, DS-07, RB-04, RB-05, RB-06, RB-07, RB-08, RB-09, RB-10.


� In addition, the HLS positions included in the 2004 budget (annualizing positions added in the 2003 3rd quarter omnibus ordinance) were supported by additional COPS grant revenues.  The 2003 revenue amount was $120,000 and the 2004 revenue amount was $361, 368.  


� The anticipated revenue shortfall totals $59,710.  It results from less revenue than budgeted for both the former GRHI resources and the original HLS budget.


� The CJ Out-Year Mitigation Fund had a balance of $9,876,511 in the first quarter CX financial plan.


� Change Item DS03 eliminated the FTE and funding for one of the two sergeant positions devoted to GRHI.


� It turns out that the grant that allowed for the hiring of the 6.0 HLS FTEs in 2003 was part of the same grant that provided funding for 9 GRHI FTEs.


� The Sheriff’s Office originally also received in 2002 funding for 5 TLT positions.  It reduced funding for 2 of these TLTs as part of a 2004 budget reduction.  By the end of 2004, it will no longer need any of these TLTs.





